COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

SPECIAL MEETING

TUESDAY 28 OCTOBER 2003 AT 10.30 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Earp, Fisher, Hendry and Prest (as substitute for Councillor E Mallinson)

COS.109/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors E Mallinson, Hodgson and K Rutherford and from M Mooney (Executive Director).

COS.110/03
POST FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE ENVIRONMENTAL AND HEALTH MATTERS SUBJECT REVIEW/INQUIRY – EVIDENCE

The Committee, having considered a number of background papers, asked questions of and heard evidence from the following witnesses:

Mr Simon Barron - Environment Agency

Mr Barron advised that during the Foot and Mouth Disease crisis he ran the Environment Agency’s Incident Room including responding to the public, liasing with Defra and co-ordinating actions.  He was subsequently the account  holder for Great Orton, which involved the regulation of the site, overseeing development and ensuring that legal authorisations were in place.  During the last two years he had worked with the local Liaison Committee on restoration and redevelopment of the Watchtree Site at Great Orton.

Mr Barron tabled a map of the Watchtree Site which identified the surface and ground water monitoring locations within and outwith the site.  He explained that the monitoring of boreholes enabled monitoring of performance of control measures and the migration of pollutants.  Ground water flows from the north to the south, therefore there are some boreholes monitoring up stream and numerous boreholes inside and outwith the perimeter of the site, monitoring down gradient or down stream of the site.

Mr Barron also provided graphs detailing leachate generation.  He explained that leachate is the liquid which results from the breakdown of the animal bodies and rain water.  The peak at the beginning was expected and thereafter there was rapid decrease with a gradual tail off over time.  It was anticipated that in the long term it would be possible at some point to say that the site was no longer capable of producing leachate.  There was a small peak from October 2001 to April 2002 and this could be explained as the site had not been permanently capped and there was a lot of rainwater during this time.  After this peak there had continued to be a gradual decline in leachate generation.

Members then asked the following questions and responses were provided by Mr Barron.

Question – Could you please describe in general terms the monitoring processes going on at the Watchtree Site and other areas of interest and potential concern?  Also, what are the continuing plans for monitoring arrangements?  How is the monitoring information being communicated to the public and the community?

Mr Barron – In relation to the Watchtree Site, a permit has been issued to an operator with a set of specified standards.  The ground water authorisation specifies the monitoring arrangements to be put in place.  The onus is on DEFRA to undertake daily, weekly and monthly monitoring.  On a weekly basis there is monitoring of surface and ground water with hand held instruments, this acts as an early indicator to potential problems.  On a monthly basis surface and ground water samples are sent to laboratories for analysis.  On a quarterly basis a detailed suite of analysis of ground and surface water is undertaken.  All the information is given to the Environment Agency and held on a public register.

The Environment Agency monitored the site on a daily basis during the active phase of the Foot and Mouth Disease.  At the current time, spot checks are undertaken to ensure that the DEFRA data is valid.

In relation to the on farm burials, DEFRA have recently let a contract to a consultant to monitor these on farm burial sites.  The Environment Agency also undertakes visits to validate risk assessments which were done before the burials took place.  At the time of the Foot and Mouth crisis these risk assessments were done on a desk top study basis, as there was not the time to visit every farm and burial sites were authorised on the basis of these risk assessments.  Subsequently, the Environment Agency have visited the on farm burial sites to ensure that the burials have taken place in the right place.  They have identified those areas in which there may be problems e.g. leakage and have ensured that remedial actions are taken to address these problem areas.

In relation to future environmental impact, it is difficult to give the exact timescales in relation to the Watchtree Site.  Half a million animals were buried at the Site and there had not previously been burials of this amount of animals at any one site.  However, evidence of experience in other landfill sites can be adapted for use at Watchtree.  The Agency would expect to see a peak and then a long gradual tail off in relation to leachate generation.  The initial peak can be attributed to the breakdown of rapidly decomposing elements such as flesh, with tail off being attributed to materials which take longer to break down e.g. bone and hide, therefore the release of pollutants is slower.

The Agency will continue to monitor and analyse the results and ultimately should be able to say that what is inside the Watchtree Site poses no threat to what is outside the Site.  DEFRA’s authorisation runs until 2013, but there is legal requirement to review that authorisation after every 4 years.  If there is still a threat after 12 years, then the authorisation could be modified for a continued period of time.  An estimated timescale could be 20 years but this could not be known for certain.

In relation to the provision of data to the public, the legal requirements say that there must be a public register which is open to access during office hours at the Environment Agency offices.  Mr Barron showed Members an A4 file which contained the monitoring information for April to June 2002.  He stated that there was such a file for every quarter and that this information is available at the Environment Agency offices.  The Agency was currently trying to put all information in an electronic format in order that it would be available on the web, but this is a task which will take a long time to complete.  In response to a Member’s question, he stated that the same standards would apply to the Hespin Wood site. 

Question – How often are the Environment Agency undertaking spot checks to validate the data from DEFRA?

Mr Barron – Initially during the crisis it was daily, it had now reduced to monthly and may reduce further over time but the Agency reserves the right to take spot samples at any time.

Question – The Watchtree Site was designed in a particular way but there was also burials on farms.  These burials included carcasses and other waste materials and therefore different criteria applies.  Is it the Agency’s view that there are more issues for those on farm sites than for a more controlled environment such as Watchtree? 

Mr Barron – On farm burial is the least preferred option.  The Agency would prefer rendering and land fill to burial or burn on farm, as the controls will be less than those at Watchtree.  In relation to the burial of carcasses and ashes, prior risk assessments were done and the Environment Agency was testing the sites afterwards.  In relation to the burial of cleansing and disinfection materials these were largely disposed of without prior agreement and potentially there is a lot more that the Agency does not know about.  DEFRA have therefore commissioned consultants to map those areas and quantify them.  If there are problems, the Agency will ensure that DEFRA deals with these.  Ongoing monitoring of these on farm sites would depend on what the Agency finds, if there are no environmental risks then no action will be taken.  However high risk areas will require actions and there could be on going monitoring or even digging up and removal of the materials.

Question – There is concern that as time passes and the Environment Agency are saying things are okay the matter slips out of public consciousness.  What monitoring arrangements are in place in relation to the burial pits from the 1967 outbreak of Foot and Mouth?

Mr Barron – I have no idea about these monitoring arrangements.  Anything I say would be merely anecdotal.  At that time two solutions were used and we are not sure that we know where any burial pits are and what state they are in.  No environmental bodies were in existence at that time and there was no operational legislation in place.  Now there are a number of statutory controls in place and a number of agencies with responsibility for environmental matters.  I am not aware of any data from 1967.  In relation to the current situation as long as DEFRA hold the ground water authorisations, they have to comply with these.

Question – Foot and Mouth had a massive impact on communities but as time goes on people have short memories, we need to find ways of keeping issues within the public profile.  There is a need to find ways of providing information in a way people can access it but still meeting the legal requirements.  Information should therefore be more accessible to assure the public that monitoring is still going on and that information coming out of this monitoring is generally positive.

Mr Barron – The Agency does not want to lose the experience gained through the Foot and Mouth Disease, the Agency was one of the first to produce a report on the findings.  Information is provided on the Environment Agency’s website and a huge amount of monitoring information is available to the public at the Environment Agency offices.  As the Agency converts its information to be stored electronically, it will be easier to access the monitoring information in the future.

Question – During the Foot and Mouth Disease crisis a number of adult cattle were buried, is there a possibility that some of these animals were infected with Mad Cow Disease?  Has any work been undertaken to monitor farms where adult cattle were buried?

Mr Barron – At the beginning of the crisis DEFRA’s priority was to kill and dispose of carcasses, BSE did not enter into considerations at first.  Cattle over 5 years old may have been buried but the Environment Agency does not have the regulatory remit to monitor this area.  It is up to DEFRA or SEAC to monitor this area as the Environment Agency does not have the technical expertise.

Question – The Watchtree Site currently has a large fence around it and there is no public access, why it is fenced off with no public access if the site is safe?

Mr Barron – There is restricted access to the Watchtree Site for a number of reasons.  The site is still an operational site which will be moving towards a nature reserve.  There are operational parts like deep manhole chambers with pumps at the bottom.  Until these are removed it is not safe for the public to be wandering around.  There are a number of health and safety issues surrounding public access.  In addition, the fence ensures that the site is rabbit proof and fox proof which assists with nature conservation.  There is a need to control the rabbit and fox population on the site. 

If the public want to go onto the site they would have to approach the operators and they would be allowed on with the operator’s permission.  The operators and local community don’t want sightseers with a morbid interest.

Question - What is the timescale for the removal of fences?

Mr Barron – The timescale will be managed by the Trust.  The site will then be managed as a nature reserve open to the public, but it is envisaged that you would still have to book a slot and be shown which areas you can or cannot access.  There are no set timescales for the removal of the fence.  The Trust, when appointed, may decide to remove the fence, but there would be continuing issues with ensuring that the site is rabbit and fox proof.

Question – What are the long term effects on the water table and water quality?

If in the long term it is found that water has been affected is there a strategy in place to deal with this?

Mr Barron – Checks and balances have been put in place to ensure that this does not happen.  However, if there is contamination the strategy would be to use the internal bore holes as scavenger holes, the water would be pumped out and the pollutants drawn away from the perimeter.

Question – In relation to Hespin Wood and on farm burials, could these affect the water tables and what are the implications if burials have been made in the wrong places?

Mr Barron – Before each burial on the farm a Risk Assessment was undertaken of the burial site.  Since then visits had been made to the burial sites and remedial actions taken if necessary.  After an initial Risk Assessment was done and the visit has been carried out by the Environment Agency, a further Risk Assessment is done and the sites are categorised as low, medium or high risk.  If the categorisation is high risk, the Agency will require DEFRA to act.  There has been a small amount of pollution from a small number of farms, but sealing and capping has taken place along with other remedial actions.  If surface water has been affected remedial action such as work on drains is undertaken.

Hespin Wood is a landfill site built to required engineering standards, to ensure it is contained, the landfill site is capable of handling the waste.  This site has the appropriate means of disposal and has facilities for monitoring and treatment in place if necessary.

Question – The Hespin Wood site takes waste food – is this not where the whole problem started from?

Mr Barron – No-one is really sure of the cause of the Foot and Mouth disease outbreak.  Waste food does go to this landfill site, but the site is engineered to ensure that it does not leak, and if there is leakage there are means of treating leachate  It is not therefore seen to be a viable means of Foot and Mouth disease transmission.

Question – What are the long term effects of the pyres on vegetation in the area?

Mr Barron – I have no information on this.  The report on pyres was from a Public Health point of view, and it was found that the background level of pollutants was no greater than in the urban setting.  It is difficult at this stage to try to go back and quantify the effect on vegetation.

Question –Have the County Council’s recommendations on mapping of burial of other materials been implemented?

Mr Barron – DEFRA are currently doing this.

Question – What is the long term impact on the structure of agriculture and the knock-on effect on environmental impact?

Mr Barron – This is a difficult question to answer, it would be my personal opinion rather than the Agency.  DEFRA estimates 25% of farms to go out of business in the short to medium term.  In relation to the ultimate impact, 

Mr Utting may know better but it is difficult to answer this question without a crystal ball.

There are negative and positive effects on bio-diversity, there is more heather on the hills but the salt marshes had to be mowed as sheep are not there to graze.  There is also a greater move from subsidy into agri-environment schemes.  There are also other implications e.g. a reduction in bats and owls due to cleaning of farm buildings and an increase in the field vole population.  It is difficult to predict what will happen in the future.

Question – Methane gas will be produced at the burial sites, is this being used as a source of energy?

Mr Barron – The larger landfill sites have gas extraction systems and use it for electricity generation, it is often sold at an inflated rate.

Legislation is currently been implemented whereby operators can choose which landfill site they wish to operate.  If you choose certain categories the operator will be required to put in gas utilisation measures.

Question – Are gas utilisation measures in place at the Watchtree Site?

Mr Barron – Methane gas was produced for a brief period at the site but there is now no evidence of it.  Systems are in place to remove it, but there has not been evidence of it since the early days.

Question – At the beginning of the Foot and Mouth disease crisis there was no correlation between the different agencies and departments involved.  Is there a possibility that in the future the agencies could speak to each other and have a definite plan, if another crisis should arise?

Mr Barron – In a crisis the plan often goes out of the window.  In 2001, DEFRA were reviewing their emergency plan for Foot and Mouth disease, but they didn’t have a new plan.  The Environment Agency don’t have emergency plans for animal disease.  There is a national DEFRA plan which is being worked on.  Locally in Carlisle, DEFRA are writing their own plan with involvement from all the relevant Agencies.  All these Agencies sit on a group to discuss animal disease outbreak and other wider regulatory issues with impact on a number of Agencies.

Question – How often does this Group meet and should Environment and Health Agencies meet more often?

Mr Barron – It was every 6 to 8 weeks.  Mr Utting advised that is now 3 monthly.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Barron for his assistance and the information which he had provided.  She stated that Members were not happy that there is no information available from 1967.  Mr Barron responded that this was before the Environment Agency was in existence and before environmental controls were an issue in the public consciousness.

Mr Barron stated that he would remain in the meeting.

Mrs Patricia McDonald – Member of the Liaison Committee for the Watchtree Site

Mrs McDonald stated that she was a Member of the Liaison Committee for the Watchtree Site and that she would answer any questions.

The Chairman commented that she gets a copy of the Parish News including a leaflet produced by the Liaison Committee and she found it very helpful for the local people in the area.

Question – How has the Liaison Committee worked?

Mrs McDonald – These would only be my personal opinions not those of the Committee.  The Liaison Committee has given a voice to the community and a means of getting information from Agencies and to have a say on what happens at the site now and in the future.  It has given a voice to those who have concerns.

Question – How was the Liaison Committee formed, how does it operate and how often do you meet?

Mrs McDonald – In July 2001, Mike Phillips of Allerdale Borough Council suggested a Committee to have a greater say.  A public meeting was held at which Parish Councillors, residents and members of the public attended and a nucleus of people were interested in having a say.  The Committee also has representatives from statutory agencies including the Environment Agency, Carlisle City Council and Cumbria County Council.  There are about 26 people in all.

In the early days there were monthly meetings, now the meetings are 2 or 3 monthly.  There have been some personnel changes but there are about 13 regular attendees.  Each meeting is minuted and open to the public and newletters are issued with Parish magazines.  The issue of newsletters is going down to quarterly but every household obtains a copy of the newsletter with information on what is happening on site.  There have also been open days and matters are reported back by Parish Councillors.

Question – What are the main issues arising in your meetings just now?

Mrs McDonald – Deciding on the future of the site and how we want it to develop.  These issues include the future management of the site, an exit strategy for DEFRA and discussions on the formation of a Trust. Proposals have been put together for the formation of a Trust but at the end of the day it will be DEFRA’s decision.

Question – Are you confident that there will continue to be significant public involvement?

Mrs McDonald – Yes, I suspect it will decline from 2 years ago.  It started with lots of enthusiasm and then has ended up with a core of people still interested and committed to the future of the site.  These are probably the best people for a Trust.

Question – There is difficulty in balancing public access against health and safety and other issues surrounding the operational management of the site.  How do you get the balance right of the need to allow public access with health and safety issues against public access?

Mrs McDonald – In February 2002 there was a Public Meeting and many local farmers were clear that they did not want public access with animals grazing and dog walkers walking over the site.  The site is considered to be a memorial and a graveyard and local people do not want the public going there for leisure activities and picnics.  It is not seen as a public place at the moment.  

I was hoping that you would all go to the site, the best way to find out what it is about is to go and visit it.  We are optimistic about the future, the locals want it as a nature reserve.

Question – Do you have confidence in DEFRA or the Government that it won’t be re-opened if another outbreak occurs?  Also, what has DEFRA done for the local population?  There is not even a village hall or playing fields or even counselling for local people provided.  Also, what has happened to the health of the local population and has much Government money has been put into the area?

Mrs McDonald – The land is Government property and could be opened at any time but the purpose of turning it into a nature reserve would be to make it as difficult as possible for DEFRA to re-open the site.  My personal view would be that next time they would go for vaccination.  The site could be opened tomorrow but the Environment Agency would have a large say and this would provide some protection.  DEFRA have done the same for Great Orton as they have for other areas in the vicinity, they say that they have no mechanism for giving money to local communities.  I cannot comment on local Health Agency matters.

Mr Barron added that this facility had been built at vast expense but that the bill for managing it for the next 20 plus years would also be large.  Rendering would be much more preferable to DEFRA and they are more strongly focused on rendering than ever before.

A Member commented that there were not enough rendering facilities in existence and that there were vast stores of body parts throughout the country with the backlogue to go through.  Mr Barron commented that other schemes were being wound down.

The Chairman then thanked Mrs McDonald for attending the meeting and for the assistance she had provided.

Mr Barron and Mrs McDonald then left the meeting at 11.40 am.

Mr Nick Utting – National Farmers Union

Mr Utting opened by saying that from a farming point of view the crisis had brought incredible disaster on the County but post Foot and Mouth some good things had come out of this.  There were still a lot of people suffering but some had recovered better than they thought they would.  

A number of decisions had been made by farmers but maybe should have been tackled previously ie to stay in or get out of farming or to change the pattern of farming.  It focused people on lives and businesses.  Many of those in business realised that they had to change, farming was currently undergoing the CAP Mid-Term Review.  Some good things had come out of a disastrous situation.

Question – What is the CAP Mid Term Review?

Mr Utting – We had a Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) Review in 2000 which changed support payments and annual declarations.  We are now in a mid term situation and Europe has decided to shift support to be linked 2001/02 earnings.  It is now up to the individual member states to decide what to do, each country will probably do it in a different way.  The income for Cumbria in 2001/02 will mean that some will suffer because of foot and mouth and some may be advantaged.  It is complicated but hopefully the majority of Cumbrian farmers will not suffer as greatly as we thought.

Question – There is a concern about the effects on the farming community physically and psychologically.  Do you have any views or experiences you wish to share with us?

Mr Utting – During the early weeks and months everyone was affected greatly.  Not only farmers were affected but the whole community in Carlisle.  Psychological effects were tremendous and there were also some physical effects.  There was a horrendous psychological effect, some people will never recover and are no longer here.  There are a handful who couldn’t cope with what happened to their livestock.  Farmers don’t just farm, they have emotional relationships with the stock, who they have bred and reared.

There are a handful of people who I know personally, a small proportion who will never get over the loss of their stock.  One farmer was never the same man, previously he was jovial and he never imagined that he would suffer as much.  He couldn’t cope with bringing stock back in if they weren’t his.  His son had no interest in farming.  The farmer was not the same man as he had been prior to Foot and Mouth.  One day he had a massive heart attack, he had other underlying problems but he was taken away from us.

There are still people suffering psychologically and physically as well.  Most farmers have re-stocked but many say that they are not like the old stock, there are problems which there were not with the previous stock.  One farmer re-stocked very quickly but his sons are disheartened and have no enthusiasm for the new cattle.  This is still a minority of people, but there is a difficulty in helping those who are suffering.  It is difficult to get some farmers’ enthusiasm back.

Added to this in the dairy sector the milk crisis is terrible and getting worse.  This doesn’t help with the farmers’ enthusiasm.

Question – A number of children I taught in the past came from farming communities and their only social interaction was at school.  During Foot and Mouth a lot of children were not allowed off the farms.  What are the long term psychological effects on the health of youngsters and is there anything that can be done to try to ensure that youngsters come through with a well balanced outlook?

Mr Utting – The children have recovered better than the adults.  A number of groups were set up to ensure that facilities were available.  Farmers and families often won’t request help and overcoming that problem with certain individuals is very difficult.

There is no more than is being done that could be done, groups are there and now there are people in the community trying to help, but they really need to keep their eyes and ears open.

A Member commented that Rural communities are reluctant to seek out the help they need.  I know a three year old who was traumatised because they thought the men in white were going to come and take their cows.  We don’t know what will happen 30 years down the line to trigger and bring back these fears and concerns.  This area needs to be looked at very carefully.

Question - During the crisis the goal posts seemed to be constantly moved regarding the cleaning of buildings and moving lagoons etc, was the situation satisfactorily concluded?  When old builldings that couldn’t be cleaned were knocked down some of them were listed buildings and therefore permission had to be sought to knock them down.

Mr Utting – In relation to cleaning, no area was cleaned as thoroughly as Cumbria.  In other areas such as parts of Scotland the cleaning was not as good.  In Cumbria, every bit was taken apart and cleaned but as time went on the Authorities realised that they didn’t need to go that far.  In the first instance it was amazingly intense cleaning.  If the buildings were removed and this involved taking down metal sheets or stones some were demolished and some buried.

The fact that we didn’t have a resurgence of the disease showed that the cleaning had been very good if not a bit overcleansed.

There was concern about the cost and the damage caused during the cleaning process.  The City Council’s Conservation Officer tried to keep an eye on things and preserve buildings.

Question – Some necessary changes have come about post Foot and Mouth.  From within the farming community what are the views and opinions of people on the various Inquires which have taken place?  Do you feel they have been acted on and lessons learnt for the future.  If not, is it raising concern or disturbance that similar situations could happen?

Mr Utting – The Inquiries, scientific ones, European ones and Cumbria County Council ones were very thorough.  They were welcomed by everyone and they all did their bit and highlighted similar issues we are concerned about and outlined what needed to be done to ensure that when it strikes again we are able to cope with it.  The Inquiries have raised issues of whether to slaughter and vaccinate quickly.

It worries us that DEFRA may not move quickly enough to ensure that all Agencies are pulled together to make decisions as quickly as they are required.

Farmers remain concerned that the Government is not doing enough to prevent the disease entering the country e.g. through waste products or products to be consumed.  There are not sufficient checks to ensure that everyone coming back into the country is adequately searched and checked.  Currently it is just a case of putting posters on walls.

Contingency plans have supposedly been prepared already.  Cumbria has prepared well with Agencies brought together and all being aware of what is required of them.  I don’t know if we have the same confidence in DEFRA nationally to prepare a contingency plan and activate it quickly enough.  The State Vet Service dare not act until London gives them authority to do so.  There is a worry that there is co-ordination in Cumbria but not in the whole of the rest of the country.  It does not take a long time for a full disaster to erupt.

We all need to do our bit to be a nuisance to the State Vet Service here to ensure that we have it all ready and in place.  This nuisance might have happened after the 1967 outbreak but we need to maintain this nuisance over the relevant Agencies for a number of years as contingency plans will have to be looked at and reviewed as time goes on with a trial every now and then.

Question – Do you have to wait for an outbreak to vaccinate animals?

Mr Utting – There is a vaccination that you can give to animals but it is used only in countries where Foot and Mouth is endemic in the country.  We don’t want to do this here, it would be better just to act quickly if there is another outbreak.  It was allegedly transferred to Holland, France and Ireland.  They quickly vaccinated and slaughtered around the sites and they successfully prevented it from spreading.

Question – Are many farmers still waiting for compensation payments?

Mr Utting – No, there are still one or two valuations and appeals still running.  The cases recently in the press were mostly involving contractors, Cumbria County Council and auction companies who had been in dispute with DEFRA.  

It is frustrating for small businesses and small contractors who all waded in to help at the time of Foot and Mouth.  At that time local DEFRA staff and others agreed rates of pay and people were paid at these rates.  Then auditors from London said they were being paid too much and they stopped the payments or said they would be looked at more closely later.

Some contractors are still waiting to be paid and others have got letters asking to recover monies they had been paid.  One contractor was paid over £1,000,000 but then he had to bring in equipment and hire people, DEFRA now want £200,000 back.  All invoices were rubber stamped at the time and paid but they are now saying that contractors may have been paid too much.

Question – Are there still issues for the farmers who did their own cleaning?

Mr Utting – A lot did their own and maybe a handful are in the same boat as some small contractors but generally most of them got paid and there is not too much left by way of queries.  The payment situation could roll on in farming communities for months and years to come, it is deplorable.

Question – Farming was under pressure pre Foot and Mouth and then there was Foot and Mouth, now what are the long term consequences and how do you characterise them against other structural changes in farming?

Mr Utting –Prior to 2001 all Cumbria farming sectors, beef, sheep, dairy and arable were holding their own but not terribly well and a number of farms were close to the end.  Farmers were living off savings and facing difficult decisions for a number of years.  Some of them had been selling off bits of pieces of land and other things and not managing to do much in the way of maintenance, they were merely surviving.

Foot and Mouth forced farmers to make decisions.  There were some herds which did not go down to Foot and Mouth and for them the cow prices went up and they got out of farming at that point.  Others have decided to change in some ways, improving the quality of cows, milk production, improving operations, improved milking parlour and housing systems all with an effect on the efficiency of milk production.  New systems have been introduced throughout the country partly due to the spending from Foot and Mouth compensation money.

A number of farmers were driven out of business by the crisis.  However, a number have improved with bigger herds purchased, farms now seem to need 200, 300 or 400 cows at least to survive.  With milk costs dropping from 65p to 16p or 17p per litre, there is a need to produce more milk.  The beef industry is doing fairly well at this stage.

Question – Are there more farmers scraping along than there were pre Foot and Mouth or during the crisis?

Mr Utting – There are less as they have now gone.

Question – Is the strategic NFU view that overall it has been good or bad?

Mr Utting – It has been bad for the industry and for rural communities and particularly in North Cumbria.  Less people want to work in the rural area, although many want to live in the rural area.  It is hoped that we will end up with a nucleus of more profitable farmers but this partly depends on the outcome of the CAP Review.

In North Cumbria there are now 370 dairy farmers, it is not so long ago since there were 1,000 and there are a few beef and sheep in addition to this.  I am not talking about taking in the Lake District as it is not in my North Cumbria area.

Question – In the past the NFU was anti-vaccination, is it now pro-vaccination?  Since we have brought in cattle from out of the county is there more TB in cattle in Cumbria?  Have farmers been diversifying e.g. bed and breakfast, paintballing, fishing etc?

Mr Utting – It was never an NFU policy to be anti-vaccination it had never been on the agenda as part of the contingency plan.  It raised its head so far into the disaster that we were against vaccination at that point as we couldn’t see it working.  Vaccination would have had had to occur very early on in the outbreak.

At the early stages there were outbreaks of the disease in Longtown, Hexham, Penrith  and Devon at more or less the same time, which could be attributed to the movement of animals throughout the country.  It was therefore an intense disease in various parts of the country and vaccination would therefore have been very difficult.  There would have had to be massive slaughter around the vaccination areas and it would not have been of benefit to controlling the disease.  

Now vaccination is firmly on our agenda and there has been and should be more research into how it should be used.

In relation to TB there has been an increase recently as stock has been brought in from other parts of the country.  However, it may have been increasing anyway in the county and it may be that increased testing since Foot and Mouth has revealed more TB than before.  There is also a debate regarding the increasing badger population and the carrying of TB.  At a recent meeting there was an indication that it seems to be on the wane and the situation with TB seems to be getting better although more testing needs to be done over the winter and the results looked at.

There has been concern about the loss of blood lines and also about the effects on vegetation.  There has been an increase in heather and bracken, with a loss of scenery and more rough ground and scrub growing.  We need to maintain stocking levels to keep nature right.

More and more farmers are diversifying, the problem in North Cumbria is that there is not a great deal of opportunity in the rural areas e.g. as much as there is in the Lake District with tourism.  However the Hadrian’s Wall Trail has shown that it is about using all the advantages that we can take, one farmer has seen this as an opportunity to develop tourism and this corridor of tourism along the trail is making it possible for diversification.

A Member commented on the increase in ragwort.  Mr Utting agreed that this was something that all of us needed to address.

Question – If there was one thing that the NFU would like the Government to do now, what would it be?

Mr Utting – It would be to ensure that all the recommendations from all the Inquiries are put in place and regularly reviewed to give assurance that if this happens again the Government and other Agencies could cope with it in whatever way was necessary.  Need to ensure that all Agencies and communities are kept involved and the situation is kept under review.

Question – Psychologically a lot of people just want to draw a line under Foot and Mouth and move on.  Is there anything you would urge us to do as a City Council?

Mr Utting – It is difficult as I want to forget and move on and when I visit farms the subject is not discussed.  However, we need to continue to discuss it like this at regular times to ensure that people are able to cope with another Foot and Mouth disaster when it takes place.  I will continue to chivvy locally and ensure that Head Office do the same in London.  Local Authorities should do the same thing, continue to review as you are doing.  In 6 to 12 months Officers should re-visit and look at what has been done lately.  Every 2 years you should review this again as you have done now.

At the end of the day, DEFRA have the control but they need to be reminded that they can’t do the job unless we are all involved.  We want to be involved if it affects the community and we need to put pressure on DEFRA to ensure that adequate arrangements are in place for involving the appropriate Agencies at the right time.  

The Chairman then thanked Mr Utting for his attendance at the meeting and for all the valuable assistance he had given to the Review.

Mr Utting left the meeting at 12.45.

The meeting adjoured at 12.45 at which time Councillor Hendry left, he did not return for the afternoon session.

The meeting re-convened at 2.00 pm

COS.111/03
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of 3 hours.

COS.112/03
POST FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE ENVIRONMENTAL AND HEALTH MATTERS SUBJECT REVIEW/INQUIRY – EVIDENCE

Dr Catherine Gregson, Director of Public Health, Carlisle and District Primary Care Trust

Mr Mike Graham, Senior Health Promotion Specialist, Eden Valley Primary Care Trust

Dr Nigel Roberts, Head of Psychological Services, North Cumbria Mental Health and Learning Disabilities Trust

Dr Gregson advised that she had been the Director of Public Health since April 2002 and was an Executive Director on the Carlisle and Eden Primary Care Trust Board.  She was responsible to ensure that the Board looks at NHS provision but also looks at health promotion.  She has a responsibility for communicable disease control and screening programmes.  She also has responsibility for giving advice about NHS provision and on treating disease in the NHS hospitals, clinics etc.

Mr Graham advised that he has a generic public health role and works with Dr Gregson’s counterpart in Eden.  He has been developing projects with partner organisations aimed at preventing disease and promoting health.  The Eden area covers Brampton and therefore has an impact on Carlisle City Council area. 

He also takes the North Cumbria lead for Mental Health promotion and works with partner Agencies to prevent mental health and promote health prevention.

Dr Roberts stated that he is a Consultant Clinical Psychologist based at Whitehaven and is in charge of Psychological Services with the North Cumbria Mental Health and Learning Disabilities Trust.  Psychological Services include psychotherapy, clinical psychology and counselling.

In response to a Member’s question, Dr Roberts advised that he has clinical face to face contact with patients at the Carleton Clinic.  He usually does one or two days a week in Carlisle with the remainder in Whitehaven.

Question – If a person presents with an illness to a GP how is it connected to possible Foot and Mouth and is this information fed back to you centrally?

Dr Gregson – In relation to a respiratory disease in reality it is fairly unlikely that these would be connected with Foot and Mouth now.  At the time of the pyres we were in touch with GP’s practices regarding what they were experiencing, particularly in terms of respiratory and mental health problems.  Now it is so unusual that if it was felt to be related to Foot and Mouth the GP would ring me up and let me know.

In relation to mental health if we were looking at a significant problem it would be a referral making reference to Foot and Mouth.

Dr Roberts – At the onset of Foot and Mouth we were contacted by GP’s asking for a quick response.  We established different levels of response e.g. a Consultant Psychiatrist if psychiatric conditions were developing.  It was more common that there would be a use for psychologists or counsellors.  Fast track counselling was made available if required similar to that put in place after last week’s stabbing.  We were ready to provide a lot more and we looked into providing this in places outwith hospitals so that it could be provided without stigma attached, however we were surprised at how few people took up this fast track service.

Question – Are you still looking for people who may present with conditions relating to Foot and Mouth.

Dr Roberts – The referral system has now changed.  Initially we were looking for direct referrals related to issues surrounding the slaughter of cattle or isolation of people on farms.  We are now looking at indirect links and are still seeing people where Foot and Mouth may be a component.  This includes adults and children.

Question – Statistics on their own mean little however the analysis of statistics provides pointers for us.  Looking at long term and not short term effects e.g. chest, cardiovascular and mental health, who analyses statistics to identify long term effects?

Dr Gregson – Immediately the Foot and Mouth crisis hit the Department of Health set up monitoring, particularly in relation to issues associated with air quality.  The evidence regarding air quality showed that standards around pyres were similar to those in urban areas.  The Department of Health was satisfied that long term respiratory disease relating to the pyres was highly unlikely.

Monitoring of statistics take place at a local level but there have to be sensible ways of identifying associations.  If we get clusters of disease the Department of Health is geared up to look at this.  If there were clusters these would be examined but this hasn’t been the case as yet.  

Dr Roberts – In the early days diagnosis would be a reaction to a traumatic event ie post traumatic stress disorder.  Now that is unlikely to be the diagnosis.  It could be that depression, anxiety or bereavement could be the diagnosis but that Foot and Mouth may have worsened reactions to any of these.

Question – Are there any statistics on death and causes of death, have there been increases in deaths in specific age groups, have any minor conditions suddenly become major conditions?

Dr Gregson – There has been monitoring of deaths through suicide from farmers during and since the outbreak.  There have been no suicides of farmers in the Carlisle District.  In relation to deaths for Carlisle District Area there is a trend of reducing deaths.  2002 deaths were higher than 2001 but were lower than 2000.   2003 looks as if it is going to be continuing trend downwards.

Question – Are the patterns of death specific to rural or urban areas?

Dr Gregson – Causes of death are monitored but there are no patterns of death to be applied to Foot and Mouth.  Nationally there has been an acknowledgement that a local level deaths would be an insensitive way to look at Foot and Mouth impact.  It is not a sensitive measure unless it is a major disaster such as an earthquake.  There is nothing in the statistics relating to deaths which points to the impact of Foot and Mouth.

Question – Who analyses the statistics?

Dr Gregson – Analysis is undertaken at the Primary Care Trust and looking at the figures overall we haven’t seen an impact of Foot and Mouth.  If a heart attack occurs 6 months after Foot and Mouth it is difficult to relate that, as coronary heart disease is a very common cause of death and it would be difficult to attribute a particular death to Foot and Mouth.  We have a number of staff who look at and analyse data.

Question – More people are having heart bypass operations to prevent them from dying of heart disease, there are a lot of factors which could contribute to heart attack.

Dr Gregson – I agree but it is a common cause of death in Carlisle and to decide on causation it would be very difficult to say how Foot and Mouth stress contributed.  There had been a concern that air quality would contribute to cardiovascular deaths but the figures don’t back this up.

Question – What area do your Carlisle District’s statistics cover.

Dr Gregson – Your Carlisle District Council area.

Dr Roberts – A contributory factor to heart disease is anger and there was a lot of anger from the farming community.   Stress and anger do contribute to coronary disease but is it difficult to link this to specific deaths.

Question – Were the reasons for the low take up of your services looked into and services amended accordingly?

Dr Roberts – We were prepared to provide help, we looked at how to improve the use of the service and there was an acknowledgement that farmers are under-represented in mental health services.  We thought about the reduction of stigma which could be off putting and we set up self referral systems, sessions in local village halls, promotion by Lancaster contacts, Radio Cumbria, leaflets and the Cumbria Stress Information Network.  We were really making it up as we went along but we tried to reduce stigma e.g. by not putting letter head on anything we sent out.  However there was still little uptake for the service.

Mr Graham – I had been involved with the Cumbria Stress Information Network which was set up on the back of the BSE crisis by Health with Partners.  It was based in the voluntary sector through Voluntary Action Cumbria and is set outwith the Health Sector.  A telephone helpline was offered through the Foot and Mouth crisis and 2,500 calls were received.  We logged the reasons why people were ringing and although there were a lot of emotional difficulties and anger, particularly at the information they were receiving, most were wanting specific information or practical advice and support.   A number of questions related where the latest outbreaks were, where people could hold of disinfectants, fodder, financial information and advice.  The Network signposted people to agencies to provide practical help and assistance.  The majority wanted specific advice and information to enable them to keep control of the situation.

Farming communities are stoical and independent and wanted to be in control, all their energy was put into keeping on going.  There was a fear about what may happen during the period before farmers were allowed to re-stock, but it did not seem to result in the calls for help that we expected.

Question – Reactions may have taken a longer period of time.  Subsequent to Foot and Mouth what has happened since, e.g. for some the biggest crisis may be one year later than when the stock is culled.  What is there is now in terms of a flexible response and community support.

Dr Roberts – GP referrals are the system in place now.  If there is significant distress then they will be referred to us.  If there is a referral to a Councillor this will take a few weeks, but a referral to a Psychologist may take between 3 and 4 months and a referral to a Psychiatrist could take anywhere between these two time limits.

The funding which was linked to an additional service is still there and part time counsellors are doing additional sessions.  We have used approximately £700 of the £3,000 which was allocated.

Question – I accept there are GP referrals but for some who we have admitted are difficult to access, what is available in the middle?

Mr Graham, the Stress Information Network continues in a reduced form, as funding ran out at the beginning of 2003.  There were two workers whose main role was to link to the City Council Drop In Centres, identifying people with financial difficulties and providing assistance and advocacy.  There was also development work done with locals through the Farming Women’s Network.

Question – These were measures in the short to medium term, they are now seeing people presenting with indirect problems, is it just the normal structure which we  now have in place?

Dr Roberts –  it is a well developed structure.  Ongoing cases linked to Foot and Mouth are still being seen, but overall the number of people prepared to go to Psychology Services has grown enormously.  People are more psychologically minded and the gender balance has also changed.  Sixteen years ago, 90% of patients were female but now it is more or less 50-50.  There has been a societal shift in perceptions of psychological problems.  There is a problem we can’t go out and get people in as it may make them worse, e.g. for last week’s stabbing a mandatory de-briefing was suggested, but this may actually increase trauma.  We are not sure what we can do to reach out further to the farming community.

Question – There were some Community Nurse Practitioners in place but these finished a while ago, but there may still be a need there in relation to unmet feelings and needs.

Mr Graham – A Rural Nursing Project has been based in Morecambe Bay for a number of years.   A van went round Auction Marts and County Fairs offering health checks and referrals.  It was successful but it took a long time to gain the trust the farming communities.  Once Nurse Practitioners had established contacts it was difficult to get people to move on to mainstream services.  When the funding ran out in Morecambe Bay, it left a caseload of people high and dry as they had not moved on to mainstream services.  During the F&M crisis, North Cumbria Nurses aimed to replicate aspects of the Morecambe Bay project but contact was difficult as restrictions were in place on the farms.  Nurses couldn’t just drop in and ask people how they were.

The project didn’t get started as it was difficult to make contact and Nurses left and weren’t replaced.  The Hatfield Trust funding is starting to trickle through but it is a small amount for a short term.  There is a reluctance in Morecambe Bay to start a Nurse Practitioner model on short term funding, there is a need to get people to contact mainstream services but the issue is how we do this.  We need to think of a way of using funding to address these questions and to have a more sustainable use of funding.

Question – The Pentalk Scheme was set up to keep people in contact – was this successful?

Mr Graham - Yes it was.  In addition, there is the Farm Crisis Network which is a group of farmers who act as befrienders for each other, it gives them someone to talk to in different situations.  The Churches Together Group took this forward.

Question – Has there been an increase in the amount of anti-depressants prescribed after Foot and Mouth?

Dr Gregson – We get prescribing data for a number of drugs and overall the number of prescriptions is going up.  I haven’t got a monthly breakdown but I could do so.  

A member suggested that it would be useful to have such a breakdown from February 2001 to the current date.  

Dr Gregson – I could provide this breakdown but the question would be whether it was linked to Foot and Mouth or whether it was a local and national trend.  Showing a relationship between prescription of anti-depressants and Foot and Mouth would be a difficult one to prove.

A member suggested that people should be analysing statistics or rural and urban area.

Mr Graham – A lot of training is provided to GP’s in relation to treating depression and drug companies are continually promoting products, therefore it would be a challenge teasing out any linkage to Foot and Mouth.

Dr Roberts – Anti-depressants are also used as a treatment for anxiety the interpretation is very complex.

Question – Is any training or advice given to practitioners in identifying or responding to Foot and Mouth Disease problems?

Dr Gregson – Other than mental health problems we wouldn’t expect there to be any other problems.  Would you expect anything specific.

The member responded that she was enquiring as to whether there is training in anything linking to Foot and Mouth Disease.

Dr Gregson – We would only expect mental health problems.  There had been a concern that there would be an increase in food poisoning but there wasn’t any in relation to respiratory and breathing, we wouldn’t expect to see any long term effects or problems.  We don’t give out training to staff for identifying and responding to breathing problems in relation to Foot and Mouth, and we do monitor food poisoning regularly.

Dr Roberts – There has been lots of training for Primary Care Trust Practitioners such as GP’s, Health Visitors, District Nurses etc about mental health but not specific to  Foot and Mouth Disease.

Question – Are you aware of any research other than Lancaster Research, particularly any research on children?
Dr Gregson – The Lancaster University Research was for adults.  I know of small projects which have been done in addition to this one but they have been very small.  The Lancaster Research was funded by the Department of Health and it was a significant project.

I am aware that the Cumbria Inquiry recommended that the research should be extended to encompass children, but we have not received any funding for the research, therefore none has been commissioned on the impact of Foot and Mouth Disease on children.  If any agency has the funds to commission the work then we would be happy to help commission that research.  It is difficult to obtain funds from Central Government post Foot and Mouth.  We have received a letter from the Government saying that local NHS Trusts have to facilitate their own additional research.  If funding is available from the City Council we could participate in the commissioning of research.

Mr Graham – A project was developed for Rural Primary Schools e.g., one school not affected by Foot and Mouth but villages around had been, and it was just waiting to be affected. There were psychological impacts at that school.  Along with the LEA we developed an Arts Project, which got a lot of funding, this involved a variety of visual arts in schools for a week at a time, including drama, story telling and visual and ceramic art.  The intention was not to provide therapy but to allow teachers and pupils to discuss how Foot and Mouth was affecting the community and how they would like the community to look after Foot and Mouth.  Efforts were made to get parents involved as the matter was quite sensitive in local communities.

Question – The Lancaster Research has not concluded but has had initial findings, as this is the only significant health related research project, what is the response likely to be to the project?  Do you have a view as to the kind of responses that could be made at a local level?

Dr Gregson – We are hoping that the research will make recommendations.  The research has so far made specific points, but we hope for recommendations.  It is not about lack of will on the part of NHS Agencies.

Dr Roberts – We did offer assistance and it was not taken up, we need to look at the perceptions of the help offered.  It is about analysing the perceptions of the benefits of psychological services against the stigma attached to them.  The people who have taken up the services provided have benefited a lot.  We would be looking to the research for help about modifying perceptions and ways of responding if this comes up again.

Dr Gregson – We are not saying that the impact of Foot and Mouth was insignificant.  In terms of mortality it is difficult or impossible to measure linkages to Foot and Mouth Disease.  It was not insignificant and it was a devastating incident, but in terms of measuring mortality and prescriptions it is difficult to make the link to Foot and Mouth Disease.

Dr Peter Tiplady worked hard to get Department of Health funding for the Lancaster Research, and we are hoping for recommendations from this research.  This will help to make decisions about how to use post Foot and Mouth resources.

A Member commented that there were also ill health implications which could have been created from unemployment in areas such as tourism.  Unemployment can contribute to ill health and it would be interesting to analyse the number of visits to GP’s.  This is another huge area that needs to be looked at. 

The Chairman then thanked Dr Gregson, Mr Graham and Dr Roberts for attending the meeting and giving the Committee their time and assistance.

(The meeting ended at 3.05 pm) 
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